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The intricacies and time- sensitivity of con-

ducting high- quality and clinically relevant

health-related human subject research in post-

disaster situations challenges traditional ap-

proaches to ensuring optimal protection that

study participants are protected from exploi-

tation and harm. This article briefly reviews the

ethics and guidelines for conducting research

in post-disaster periods and offers recommen-

dations to improve human subjects research

conducted in situations defined by the Na-

tional Response Framework as ‘disasters’ and

‘emergencies.’ (Ethn Dis. 2008;18:378–383)
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INTRODUCTION

In August 2005, Hurricane Katrina
followed shortly thereafter by Hurri-
cane Rita, flooded the entire city of
New Orleans, displaced .2 million
people from their homes to other cities,
and killed .1,300 people in what has
been described as the largest natural
disaster in American history and the
largest migration of Americans since
the Civil War.1,2 In addition, the
magnitude of impact these hurricanes
had on the health and healthcare
systems for the residents of Louisiana
and Mississippi was unprecedented.
The burden of the disaster on the
health of the affected population and
the health care systems struggling to
provide for them were exacerbated by
the high rates of poverty and lack of
health insurance in the affected popu-
lation. The affected population was
mostly composed of African Ameri-
cans.3–5 Even now, more than two
years after Hurricane Katrina hit
ground, studies of the affected popula-
tions, as compared to national esti-
mates, have documented continuing
negative effects of being exposed to
the disaster, including higher rates of
mental disorders,6 respiratory disor-
ders,7 disruptions in chronic disease
management,8 and unmet need for
health and mental health services.9

The problems encountered during
the aftermath of these hurricanes con-
tributed to a major reassessment of
local, state, and national response to
disasters. The National Response Plan
was updated and work on the recently
finalized National Response Framework
was initiated.10,11 The National Response
Framework presents principles to guide
all response partners in preparing for

and providing a unified national re-

sponse to disasters and emergencies.

The purpose of the Framework is to

establish a comprehensive, national, all-

hazards approach to domestic incident

response – from the smallest incident to

the largest catastrophe. However, while

quite comprehensive in scope, these

documents do not address the specific

needs of protecting human subjects

when research is proposed and conduct-

ed during post-disaster time periods.

On further review of the literature and

federal regulations, we could find no

national policies addressing this specific

issue. This paper briefly reviews existing

policy statements and guidelines regard-

ing human subject research for their

applicability to post-disaster settings;

explores the limitations of these state-

ments and guidelines; and then offers

recommendations for addressing some

of the gaps within these national policy

guidelines. Other work has addressed

ways to improve the implementation of

current federal regulations around hu-

man subjects research.12 Although im-

plementation of existing guidelines is an

important area, our recommendations

are to address the lack of specific

national policy guidelines for human

subjects research in post-disaster situa-

tions.

Throughout the article, we have

included quotations (in italics) provided
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by our community co-author from New

Orleans (HG). These quotations were

collected as part of group discussions

about the topic on conference calls and,

while presented in her words, they

capture the sentiment of the community

co-authors about the challenges of

conducting ethical human subject re-

search in periods like those experienced

in the aftermath of the hurricanes.

We were like children in the wilderness.
We see people dying around you. There
was no water and no ice. There was
confusion because people were trying to
get some water. If you tried to get water,
you couldn’t get on the helicopter. And
if you missed the helicopter, you didn’t
know whether you would ever get out.
(HG, New Orleans resident and survi-
vor of Hurricane Katrina)

The fear and uncertainty of post-

disaster periods cannot be overstated. In

the face of the confusion and chaos

associated with large-scale interruption

of many societal systems, it can be

difficult to determine when, and even if,

health-related human subjects research

is appropriate. However, if we avoid

human subjects research during these

times, we may never be able to improve

our understanding about what health

services should be prioritized and how

to provide services effectively in a post-

disaster situation.13,14

Guidelines proposed by the World

Health Organization have suggested

that research studies in post-disaster

situations should prioritize three areas:

etiology/prevalence of illness and risk

factors for illness, assessment of opera-

tions or systems to improve care, and

clinical intervention research to improve

the provision of medical care.15 It is

clear that many potential research

studies could meet the ethical re-

quirement that research with human

participants has social and/or scientific

value (generalizeable knowledge).16,17

Indeed, certain questions can only be

answered in the context of post-disaster

situations: 18–21 What are appropriate

mental health services for people who

have suffered psychological trauma?

How does one deliver these services?

How does a system ensure that people

with chronic illnesses such as diabetes or

hypertension obtain necessary medica-

tions when health systems have been

destroyed? What are the best approaches

for ensuring clean food and water in

post-hurricane areas?

While the need for better in-

formation to guide post-disaster re-

sponse is apparent, valid concerns are

expressed regarding the ethical conduct

of such research in post-disaster situa-

tions.13,18–20,22,23 In addition to the

challenge of determining an appropriate

risk-benefit ratio of research after a

disaster, concern is experessed about

the potential negative impact a disaster

may have on people’s decision making

capacity and the challenge of ensuring

proper informed consent in such a

context.22,23 In particular, concerns

have been raised about the ethics of

conducting research with people who

may be vulnerable because they have

recently been displaced, may suffer

psychological and physical consequences

of a disaster, and may be poor and

disempowered even prior to the trau-

matic event.15,20,23

None of the following well-known

research ethics guidelines—the Declara-

tion of Helsinki, the Council for

International Organizations of Medical

Sciences guidelines, the Belmont Re-
port, nor U.S. Federal Regulations—
addresses the unique circumstances of
conducting research in post-disaster
situations, and in particular the chal-
lenges of enlisting potential research
subjects under these circumstanc-
es.15,20,24–27

As identified by our community co-
authors, the situation in the affected
Gulf States in the aftermath of these
hurricanes exemplifies many unique
challenges to researchers trying to
conduct ethical research. In this article,
we discuss three (1) informed consent,
(2) confidentiality, and (3) balancing
the principles of beneficence, ‘do no
harm,’ and justice.

INFORMED CONSENT ISSUES

At the convention center, there were lots
of news persons and out- of-state papers
and a lot of people asking all sorts of
questions. I wasn’t sure who they were.
Were they news reporters, researchers,
government people? I didn’t know who
any of these people were. They kept
asking me, ‘‘How do you feel that you
had to evacuate? Do you know where
you are going? Who organizes this? Is
someone contacting your family?’’ I was
so confused. I didn’t understand them. I
couldn’t get in touch with anyone and I
was so scared. I had no idea who these
people were. (HG)

While concern has been raised that
the psychological sequelae of a disaster
may make informed consent for partic-
ipation in research a challenge, it is not
clear that actual decision-making capac-
ity is impaired.19,22 Informed decision-
making could be difficult if persons
were unable to focus on the informed
consent process because they were
distracted by needing to fill their basic
needs such as obtaining shelter, food
and water, or if they were concerned
about obtaining care for basic medical
needs.20,28 In the case of the hurricane-
affected communities, low literacy rates

While the need for better

information to guide

postdisaster response is

apparent, there are valid

concerns regarding the ethical

conduct of research aimed at

that goal in postdisaster

situations.12,17,18,21
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made the informed consent process even
more challenging.1,2

Because many existing services were
non-functional, and replacement servic-
es were slow and sparse,4,5 the potential

for affected individuals to confuse
researchers for service providers and to
mistakenly believe that participation in
research might help the participant gain
needed resources, became a possible
form of therapeutic misconception.
Therapeutic misconception generally
refers to the confusion in clinical trial
research between the primary goals of
research (generlizeable knowledge) and

the primary goals of clinical care
(improving the health of an individu-
al).30 Multiple studies have documented
the pervasiveness of therapeutic miscon-
ceptions in clinical research.31–35 One
study found that a low participant
education level was correlated with high
levels of therapeutic misconception in
gene therapy studies.33 Of concern is
the potential that researchers themselves
could also harbor mistaken beliefs that

the research itself is more beneficial to
participants than it has the potential to
be, and thus might not be alert to these
mistaken beliefs on the part of research
participants or might inadvertently fos-
ter these misconceptions.30 Although
mostly described in the clinical trials
research literature, misconceptions
about the purpose of research and
activities of researchers is a potential

problem for all human participant
research. The international relief litera-
ture has expressed enormous concern
regarding the ethical need to guard
against misconceptions between re-
search and provision of needed health-
related and non-health related services
in the social disruption present in camps
for displaced persons and in war torn
countries.13–15,20 These concerns are
relevant to domestic disasters as

well,20,24 as exemplified in the following
quote:

Someone asked me about medications. I
had medications for my high blood
pressure but they were running out. I

didn’t know where I was going to get a
refill. I thought these people were going
to help me. I was so confused. (HG)

Finally, trust can be a prerequisite to
voluntary informed consent. Distrust of
authorities was documented to be a
sentiment among minority, Hurricane
Katrina evacuees.35 Ironically, lack of
trust may impair voluntary informed
consent if individuals feel pressured to
consent to research out of a desire not to
appear unhelpful to anyone in authority
for fear that essential survival services
could be taken away or not provided to
them.

CONFIDENTIALITY ISSUES

Confidentiality of the participants’
identity and responses to sensitive
topics may be challenging to maintain
in post-disaster situations.23 For ex-
ample, it may be challenging to find
areas where participants’ confidential-
ity can be maintained in large shelters,
on street corners, and in areas where
there are no buildings. Furthermore,
in some cases, research participants
might actually want the researchers to
share the information they provide in
the context of research. For example,
they may want government officials to
know that they need assistance with
finding a loved one or obtaining
housing. Another example would be a
participant may want someone to
know about their hypertension and
diabetes. Determining which informa-
tion should be kept confidential and
which information should be shared
with others responsible for or able to
provide direct help is an important
challenge for researchers in post-disas-
ter situations. Determining which
authority could be a repository for
information that ought to be shared
could enhance the more immediate
benefit of collecting information by
researchers. It would also enhance the
informed consent process to inform
participants which information could

be shared, and provide participants
with the opportunity to decide if they
want that information shared and to
opt out of sharing particular pieces of
information when desired.

BALANCING BENEFICENCE,
DO NO HARM, AND
JUSTICE ISSUES

I thought when they were asking all of
these questions, I thought that they
would offer some hope and offer some
answers – some enlightenment of hope
or some water. (HG)

Hurricanes Katrina and Rita had
their most devastating effects on
individuals from under-served, minor-
ity communities who have a history of
exploitation in biomedical research
and are frequently poorly represented
in health research. 35–40 This reality
serves to remind the research commu-
nity of the need for research designed
to advance knowledge of how best to
help individuals and communities like
those most affected by these hurri-
canes, and that the research meets
high ethical standards. Determining
the appropriate balance of risks and
potential benefits of research, as well
as the appropriate distribution of
research burdens and benefits are
difficult in every research study in-
volving human participants. Acknowl-
edging that research might add to
burdens or risks for harm and might
not provide needed benefits may be
difficult when thinking about the
devastation that individuals and com-
munities experience after disaster
strikes.

Ensuring that research studies con-
ducted address questions that are perti-
nent to the affected individuals and
communities is critical to the fulfillment
of these ethical principles.16,17 Both
researchers and research oversight bod-
ies (eg, institutional review boards
[IRBs] and other oversight bodies) are
responsible for ensuring that these
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ethical principles are fulfilled.26 Ideally,

community voices will contribute to

these determinations.16 In practice, the

ideal of community participation is

hard to fulfill in general, and may seem

impossible in the chaos and confusion

post-disaster. When broad community

participation is achieved in post-disas-

ter situations, relevance of efforts to

address the health concerns of minority

populations appears to be enhanced.16

We believe that striving to fulfill the

principles of community-partnered

participatory research is critical, even

when the chaos that ensues after a

disaster strikes makes them difficult to

fulfill.16,17 One possibility to ensure

that the community perspective is not

ignored as research studies are planned

and conducted is to tap into the

national network of community re-

search partners to help identify indi-

viduals from unaffected communities

who might have experience or expertise

to represent the community perspective

broadly speaking until members of the

affected communities can become part-

ners in this process.

On a more individual level, it is not

clear whether and what type of harms

might result from asking people to

discuss a recent traumatic experience,

particularly when there are limited

opportunities for therapeutic interven-

tions to handle adverse psychological

reactions if and when they might

occur.12 At the very least, researchers

must be aware of the mental health

services available and be ready to help

individuals in need to access these

services. Researchers, and IRBs, should

also be aware that many research

studies might be targeted toward the

same group of participants and care

should be taken either by researchers,

or by IRBs, to reduce the burden

potentially associated with being asked

to participate in multiple research

studies. Enhanced coordination of

IRBs could provide a useful service in

mitigating these types of potential

burdens.39

Hurricanes Katrina and Rita had
their most devastating effects on under-
served, African American communities.
Protection not only of individuals, but
also of their communities is important to
consider, as information released about a
community could have negative impact
on it and as a result upon the individuals
that are part of that community.

NATIONAL
RECOMMENDATIONS FOR
ENHANCING THE ETHICAL
CONDUCT OF RESEARCH IN
POST-DISASTER SITUATIONS

The breakdown of government sys-
tems at all levels in the aftermath of
Hurricanes Katrina and Rita is well-
documented.12,41–45 Policy makers have
enacted legislation and developed poli-
cies aimed at improving coordination of
services and disaster preparedness that
incorporates local, state and federal
activities with an eye toward a truly
national response.11,12,41 We suggest
that the ethics of research in the
aftermath of disasters would be en-
hanced by specific national policy
attention aimed at guiding the coordi-
nation of human subjects research as
well. Toward this end, we suggest the
following concepts should be included
in explicit national level guidance such
as the National Response Framework to
enhance the ethics of research conduct-
ed when there has been a Declaration of
a State of Emergency or Disaster by the
President to address the current gaps in
federal regulation:11,12,47,48

1) The individuals and communities
affected by declarations of a state of
emergency or disaster should be
considered ‘‘vulnerable subjects’’
for the purposes of human subjects
research and enhanced strategies for
protecting their interests and well-
being should be designed into any
proposed research. We suggest that
their vulnerability is more akin to
the type of vulnerability acknowl-

edged in the Common Rule that

attends to ‘‘economically or educa-

tionally disadvantaged persons,’’25

rather than that which attends lack

of decisional capacity per se.

2) A national steering committee to

guide and oversee human subjects

research should be formed by

Department of Health and Human

Services to oversee all research

involving participants from areas

declared to be in a state of

emergency or disaster, and perhaps

be activated when the National

Response Framework is invoked.

It could serve to coordinate IRB

activities, and perhaps in some

cases serve as a Central IRB like

that used by the National Cancer

Institute.48 This national steering

committee will function as a central

IRB for all research protocols in all

areas designated by the president to

be in a ‘‘state of emergency’’ or

‘‘disaster.’’

3) The national steering committee

should have experts in disaster

research, health disparities, and

content experts in mental health,

public health and safety, lay mem-

bers who are survivors of a disaster,

and lay members who are residents

of the affected areas.

4) Attention should be paid to ongo-

ing monitoring of the safety, ethics,

and scientific merit of research with

human participants in federally

designated disaster or emergency

areas by someone in addition to the

researchers. This monitoring could

be done by the central IRB or a

separate data and safety monitoring

board. This monitoring is particu-

larly critical because ethical review

before commencing the research

may have been constrained by a

short time frame.

5) All investigators doing research

related to the emergency or disaster

should be required to complete a

special human subjects protection

module on the ethics of doing

POST-DISASTER ETHICS - Chung et al
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research in these types of situations,

which needs to be developed.

6) Language specific to the unique

situation of protection of victims of

disasters as well as their communi-

ties should be drafted by the central

IRB for inclusion in informed

consent forms of all studies con-

ducted in disaster situations.

7) A percentage of federal research

dollars for research related to the

aftermath of disasters should be set

aside for work that examines the

ethics of research with participants

in post-disaster situations, follow-

ing the model of the Ethical, Legal,

and Social Issues program of the

National Human Genome Re-

search Institute.

We believe that clear, proactive

ethical guidance is needed to address

gaps left by existing US federal regula-

tions covering conduct in the aftermath

of declared emergencies and disasters,

regulations governing research, and

widely recognized research ethics guid-

ance. We believe that attention to

conducting ethical research should be a

standard part of the National Response

Framework, and that particular atten-

tion be paid to the ethical challenges

that arise when disasters strike under-

served, and often minority populations

like the survivors of Hurricane Katrina

and Rita.
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